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CABINET/COMMISSIONERS’  
DECISION MAKING MEETING 
Monday, 9th January, 2017 

 
 
Present:- Councillor Read (in the Chair); Commissioner Sir Derek Myers, 
Commissioner Julie Kenny, Councillors Alam, Beck, Hoddinott, Lelliott, Roche and 
Watson. 
 

 Apologies for absence were received from Commissioner Bradwell, 
Commissioner Ney and Councillor Yasseen.  
 
143. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.  

 
 Councillor Beck declared a personal interest at Minute No. 151 (Proposal 

to increase capacity at Wales High School) on the grounds of being a 
School Governor.  He remained in the room, but did not speak on this 
item. 
 

144. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  
 

 (1)  A member of the public again referred to his questions at previous 
meetings relating to the absence of correspondence following the seeking 
of advice from the Council’s Legal Officer and Civil Servants around the 
protocols for non-abidance with the Council’s Constitution and Statutory 
Instrument. 
 
A letter dated the 15th December, 2016, had been received, which was 
quoted from, which again referred to the seeking of advice without any 
formal confirmation documentation in any format and which, therefore, 
could not be verified as accurate.  
 
On this basis the dates of when advice had been sought was requested. 
 
Commissioner Sir Derek Myers confirmed no such information was 
available and had it been would already have been provided.  The 
seeking of advice had been obtained during the implementation stages of 
intervention when it was determined that Commissioners were not bound 
by the same legislation as Councillors.  This was also confirmed in a letter 
from Civil Servants, a copy of which had been provided to the member of 
the public. 
 
In a supplementary comment the member of the public accepted that the 
legislation did not apply, but was unable to accept whether the information 
provided by the Commissioner was correct when no hard evidence to 
substantiate this could be provided. 
 
(2)  A member of the public referred to a previous question relating to the 
statement made by the Chairman of the Planning Board at the Council 
Meeting held on 7th December, 2016, and the recent letter sent by the 
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Leader dated 21st December, 2016, indicating a wilful interpretation of the 
Inspector’s report. 
 
Reference was made to the Inspector’s report which was set out into four 
distinct areas and the Chairman of the Planning Board had misinterpreted 
this referring to the decision in the final paragraph when in fact it was also 
set out in the first. 
 
He asked why was the Leader failing to deal with Councillors who told lies 
and, therefore, misleading the Council. 
 
Councillor Read, Leader of the Council, was of the view that the Chairman 
of the Planning Board gave a summary of the reasons by the Planning 
Inspector and having looked at this further it would appear a flavour of the 
outcome was presented with no deliberate attempt to mislead. 
 
In a supplementary question the member of the public believed the benefit 
of the doubt was being given to the Chairman of the Planning Board when 
in fact the reason for the application being dismissed was based on no 
very special circumstances being demonstrated to warrant development in 
the Green Belt. 
 
Councillor Read, Leader of the Council, had given his view and had, as 
promised, responded in writing prior to Christmas.  He advised that should 
the member of the public be so wished to make a complaint he could do 
so via the Standards and Ethics Committee. 
 

145. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 12 DECEMBER 
2016  
 

 Resolved:-  That the minutes of the Cabinet and Commissioners’ 
Decision Making Meeting held on 12th December, 2016 be agreed as a 
true and correct record of the proceedings. 
 

146. PURCHASE OF THE ADVANCED MANUFACTURING PARK 
TECHNOLOGY CENTRE (AMPTC)  
 

 Consideration was given to a report which sought approval for the Council 
to purchase the Advanced Manufacturing Park Technology Centre 
(AMPTC) using Sheffield City Region (SCR) capital funding, subject to a 
satisfactory valuation of the building and securing the funding. 
 
Purchase of the Advanced Manufacturing Park Technology Centre using 
Sheffield City Region capital funding would retain it within the public 
sector in Sheffield City Region, without putting the Council at the financial 
risk of using their own funding. 
 
Commissioner Kenny agreed:- 
 
1. That the Council purchase the AMPTC, subject to securing funding 
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for the purchase from the Sheffield City Region and undertake the 
necessary due diligence regarding the financial viability of the 
AMPTC and the legal and taxation implications arising from its 
purchase.  

 
2. That the Assistant Director of Legal Services be authorised to 

negotiate and complete the necessary legal documentation to 
purchase the building and any grant documentation required by 
SCR. 

 
3. That it be noted that any operating surplus generated by the AMPTC 

may have conditions placed on it via the SCR funding agreement 
and that, subject to the purchase being agreed, an amendment to 
the Capital Programme will need to be made by Council in due 
course. 

 
147. APPLICATION TO INTRODUCE A PERMANENT MARKET AT THE 

OLD TOWN HALL  
 

 Consideration was given to a report which detailed a proposal from FCFM 
Group Ltd (FCFM) to operate a permanent market within the Old Town 
Hall.  
 
The proposal would be likely to benefit the Old Town Hall, but with the risk 
that this would be at the expense of the Centenary Market Hall and could 
lead to some displacement. The proposal would not generate any income 
to the market that could be used to help mitigate this risk. 
 
The proposal from FCFM would require an agreement to waive the 
licence fee due which was outside the delegated authority given to 
officers under the Market Franchise Rights Policy.   
 
The importance of developing the town centre was emphasised and, 
therefore, it was suggested that further dialogue take place with FCFM to 
discuss a way forward. 
 
Commissioner Kenny agreed:-  That the application from FCFM to 
operate a permanent market within the Old Town Hall be refused. 
 

148. CARING TOGETHER - THE ROTHERHAM CARERS' STRATEGY  
 

 Consideration was given to a report which set out the intentions and 
actions necessary to support Carers and Young Carers in Rotherham in 
the Caring Together, the Rotherham’s Carers’ Strategy. 
 
This partnership strategy’s ambition was to build a stronger collaboration 
between Carers and other partners in Rotherham and formally start to 
recognise the importance of whole family relationships.  The strategy laid 
down the foundations for achieving these partnerships and set the 
intention for future working arrangements.  It aimed to make a difference 
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in the short term and start the journey towards stronger partnerships 
across formal services, people who used services and their Carers. 
 
The strategy recognised that Carers formed an essential part of the 
overall health and social care offer within Rotherham and should have a 
voice in how they were supported.  The strategy identified desired 
outcomes which have been developed with Carers:- 

• Outcome One: Carers in Rotherham are more able to withstand or 
recover quickly from difficult conditions and feel empowered. 

• Outcome Two: The caring role is manageable and sustainable 

• Outcome Three: Carers in Rotherham have their needs understood 
and their well-being promoted 

• Outcome Four: Families with young Carers are consistently 
identified early in Rotherham to prevent problems from occurring and 
getting worse and that there is shared responsibility across partners 
for this early identification. 

• Outcome Five: Our children are recognised and safeguarded in 
their challenging role and receive appropriate intervention and 
support at the right time. 

• Outcome Six: Children and young people in Rotherham that have 
young carer roles have access to and experience the same 
outcomes as their peers. 

These outcomes would feed into a delivery plan which would be a live 
document supported by the Caring Together Delivery Group. 
 
Caring Together, seen as a key priority, had been co-produced between 
Adult Services, Children’s Services, Customer Services, Rotherham 
Carers, including Young Carers, the Voluntary Sector, RDaSH and the 
Rotherham Clinical Commissioning Group.  Input from the Rotherham 
Foundation Trust would be incorporated prior to sign off by the Health and 
Wellbeing Board.   
 
Cabinet Members welcomed the development of the outcomes, which 
included input from young carers and information was provided on how 
the needs would be assessed and support for young carers would be 
addressed. 
 
Commissioner Myers agreed:-  That, subject to wording adjustments 
agreed with the responsible Cabinet Member, the Caring Together, the 
Rotherham Carers’ Strategy 2016-2021 be endorsed for partnership 
approval at the Health and Wellbeing Board. 
 

149. ENHANCED ENVIRONMENTAL CRIME AND PARKING 
ENFORCEMENT  
 

 Pursuant to Minute No. 68 of the meeting of the Cabinet and 
Commissioners held on 12th September, 2016, consideration was given to 
a further report detailing future options for enhanced environmental 
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enforcement.  
 
The report described the Council’s desire to strengthen enforcement 
activity around environmental crime issues such as littering, dog fouling 
and fly-tipping, which was detrimental to all neighbourhoods and of 
concern to local residents.  It was, therefore, proposed to increase 
enforcement activity with a time for action approach and a more robust 
response. 
 
Three options were submitted for consideration and were outlined in this 
report.  Option 3 was recommended for approval to progress discussions 
with Doncaster Metropolitan Borough Council to develop a shared service 
provision for twelve months, utilising their existing contract with an 
external provider, with an initial evaluation after three and six months after 
the contract had been rolled out.   
 
This period of review was endorsed by the Overview and Scrutiny 
Management Board following consideration of this report, where they 
were satisfied with the proposal as long as this contributed to the borough 
becoming safer and cleaner and the dispute resolution on fixed penalty 
notices remained with the Council 
 
It was anticipated that, subject to successfully discussions with Doncaster, 
the trialled shared service would be in operation for the start of the 
financial year on the 1st April, 2017 across the borough to tackle these 
issues and add value and enhancement as it also included car parking 
enforcement. 
 
Commissioner Myers agreed:-  That discussions with Doncaster 
Metropolitan Borough Council be commenced to explore the options and 
feasibility of a shared service, utilising their existing contract with an 
external provider, to deliver enhanced environmental crime and parking 
enforcement within Rotherham on the basis of a twelve month pilot (with 
an initial evaluation after 6 months), subject to the satisfaction of the 
relevant Commissioner and Cabinet Member. 
 
 
(Following publication of the agenda the Commissioners’ Office took the 
view that this item should be determined by Commissioners, rather than 
Cabinet.  This item was, therefore, moved up to the relevant point on the 
agenda.) 
 

150. CHILDCARE SUFFICIENCY REPORT 2016-17  
 

 Consideration was given to a report which detailed the Local Authority’s 
statutory duty under the Childcare Act (2006 and 2016) to secure 
sufficient childcare, so far as was reasonably practicable, for working 
parents, or parents who were studying or training for employment, for 
children aged 0-14 (or up to 18 for disabled children).  
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Statutory guidance included a requirement to report annually to Elected 
Members on how the Local Authority was meeting the duty to secure 
sufficient childcare, and make this report available and accessible to 
parents.   

 
The Childcare Sufficiency Report 2016-17 was based on the capture of 
data from childcare providers in June/July 2016 as this was the point in 
the year when take-up levels were highest and to look at how existing and 
potential childcare providers could support decisions on the creation of 
additional childcare in the borough to meet demand when the eligibility for 
30 hour child care places was introduced in September 2017.  Based on 
analysis of spare capacity and projected demand it was anticipated there 
would be a shortfall of places in some areas of the borough at the busiest 
times and action was currently being taken to address this.     
 
To ensure the Local Authority was best placed to manage the childcare 
market, the position was kept under ongoing review. Take-up of early 
education for two, three and four year olds was reviewed termly and a full 
childcare analysis was carried out annually to ensure there continued to 
be adequate provision to meet needs.   

 
It was noted that there was a wide range of Ofsted registered childcare 
provision in the borough with over 93% of all Ofsted Registered childcare 
at ‘good or outstanding’ Ofsted grade. 
 
Resolved:-  That the Childcare Sufficiency Report 2016-17 be approved 
for publication.  
 

151. CAPITAL FUNDING FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF 30 HOUR 
CHILDCARE PLACES  
 

 Consideration was given to the report detailed how the introduction of the 
Department for Education (DfE) 30 Hour Childcare entitlement would 
come into force in September 2017, and double the entitlement to early 
education for three and four year olds from 15 to 30 hours a week for 
children with working parents.   
 
To ensure there was sufficient early education provision to meet projected 
increased demand, approval  was  requested to amend the criteria for 
allocation of the remaining 2013/14 two year early education capital 
funding to increase capacity within the childcare sector and to include 
Department for Education capital funding applied for in Summer 2016 into 
the Capital Strategy if successful.   
 
The report highlighted the projected shortfall of childcare/early education 
places currently available to meet the anticipated demand and the 
potential capital funding available to increase places 
 
Resolved:- 
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1. That Council be recommended to approve the inclusion of the 
DfE capital funded projects into the Capital Programme, if the 
funding bid is successful. 

 
2. That the revised criteria for distribution of local two year old Early 

Education capital funding to create 30 Hour Childcare Places be 
approved. 

 
3. That the purchase of an additional module for the existing IT system 

to support the eligibility checking and processing of payments to 
providers be approved. 

 
152. PROPOSAL TO INCREASE CAPACITY AT WALES HIGH SCHOOL  

 
 Consideration was given to the report which detailed how the popular 

Wales High School, rated by Ofsted as a “Good”, was currently 
oversubscribed with the trend set to continue in future years. 
 
This report, therefore, sought approval to increase capacity and the 
published admission number at the school to accommodate the current 
and future demand for places, subject to a successful planning 
application.   
 
Resolved:-  
 
1. That, subject to a successful planning application, approval be 

granted to the proposal to increase capacity by a minimum of 150 
places at Wales High School by the installation of additional 
classrooms to accommodate current and future pupil numbers. 

 
2. That £1.2m of the £2.5m approved and earmarked for increasing 

secondary school places in the borough in 2017/18 by the Cabinet 
and Commissioners’ Decision Making Meeting of the 11/04/2016, be 
allocated to fund the proposed works at Wales High School and that 
this expenditure be re-profiled into 2018/19 to reflect the construction 
programme for this project. 

 
(Councillor Beck declared a personal interest on the grounds of being a 
School Governor.  He remained in the room, but did not speak on this 
item) 
 

153. NOVEMBER 2016 FINANCIAL MONITORING REPORT AND MID-YEAR 
TREASURY REVIEW  
 

 Consideration was given to the latest report which set out the financial 
position for both the Revenue Budget and the Capital Programme at the 
end of November and was based on actual costs and income for the first 
eight months of the financial year and forecast costs and income for the 
remaining four months of 2016/17.  
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The revenue position, before adjusting for the additional budget allocation 
approved by Council on 7th December, showed a forecast overspend of 
£9.623m after currently identified management actions. The additional in 
year budget approval had reduced the forecasted overspend down to 
£1.775m, however, this additional budget approval had to be funded and 
the extent to which in year revenue spend across the whole Council could 
not be reduced, would inevitably impact the Council’s reserves and future 
financial sustainability.  
 
The Council report approved additional in-year funding to address 
pressures, predominantly in Children’s Services (£7.848m) and £608k for 
new investments for Adults, Children’s and Corporate services which 
would enable the delivery of significant savings in future years. The report 
also approved additional funding for 2017/18 of £11.005m which would be 
built into the Medium Term Financial Strategy and specific budget plans 
for next year.     
 
There was also a significant forecast overspend (£5.505m) on the 
Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) High Needs Block. This was a forecasted 
increase of £4.5m in an eight month period. Whilst this did not affect the 
Council’s financial position directly at this time it was imperative that the 
recovery strategy reported in September Financial Monitoring Report to 
Cabinet was implemented in order to address this position and avoid any 
risk to the Council in the future.  
 
The report showed the detailed reasons for forecast revenue under and 
over spends by Directorate after management actions which have/were 
already being implemented and which also included extensive controls 
with monthly budget challenging meetings, the Workforce Management 
Board which scrutinised all requests for recruitment etc. and was chaired 
by the Assistant Chief Executive, management of procurement spend and 
deep dives into unspent budgets. 
 
The Capital Programme was currently on target to deliver within the 
overall approved budget and the report provided a detailed update and 
sought support to recommend to Council the inclusion of £277k costs 
capitalisation in the 2016/17 programme and the re-profiling of some 
approved budgets to reflect revised timescales for project delivery.  
 
The report also detailed the revisions to the regulatory framework of 
treasury management during 2009 which introduced a requirement that 
the Council receive a mid-year treasury review, in addition to the forward 
looking annual treasury strategy and backward looking annual treasury 
report required previously.  The review informed on performance against 
the plan and included key messages on investments, borrowing and 
governance, which was monitored by the Audit Committee. 
 
The Leader asked for Directorates/Cabinet Members to report on some of 
the pressures they were facing and the corporate mitigating actions being 
taken, but similar to other Local Authorities across the country Rotherham 
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was facing overwhelming pressures in Adult Social Care. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health and Strategic 
Director confirmed pressures on Adult Social Care was a national issue 
due to underfunding by the current Government.  The main pressures 
included direct payments, which saw 180 new clients during 2015/16 and 
a further 86 since April, 2016.  Linked to this were demographic 
pressures, an increase in the aging population in Rotherham, living with 
frailties and the high cost of placements. 
 
The work being done was excellent with officers looking carefully at high 
cost packages, monitoring closely demographic pressures, weekly budget 
meetings looking at current pressures and spending levels, scrutiny and 
challenge of assessments and spending decisions authorised by Heads of 
Services or above only.  All this action meant the transformational 
programme was on hold while the overspends were being dealt with. 
 
The National trend was outlined and Rotherham’s frailty had been 
exposed over the last few weeks at the hospital with patients staying 
longer in hospital and replicated in the community.  An in-depth analysis 
of the aging cohort over the next few months would give a clearer and 
transparent picture of charges that may be faced.  Working to obtain best 
value and challenge to managed accounts could lead to a further 
reduction in spend.   Another area to be robustly challenged was 
continuing health care which could unlock some disputed packages over 
next few months.   
 
The Directorate were not under-estimating the challenges being faced 
and which had led to contact being made with the recently retired 
Director, now working with the LGA, from one of the three only 
underspent Departments for Adult Social Care nationally to see if he could 
offer support from a different perspective and bring real positive 
intelligence into Rotherham. 
 
 The Deputy Leader with responsibility for Children and Young People’s 
Services and the Strategic Director confirmed there were three things 
which impacted on the demand for children in care.  Firstly,  the improving 
practice for taking action earlier for children at risk, secondly, the use of 
agency staff, which was currently at 18% and nationally 16%; and thirdly, 
a number of ongoing CSE investigations which required additional social 
work support. 
 
Action was being taken which included the  moratorium on non-essential 
spend, scrutiny of all requests for children deemed wanting local authority 
care, reviewing all existing placements to get value for money, children 
placed for adoption quickly where appropriate, reunifying birth families 
where appropriate, implementing the Sufficient Strategy by recruiting 
foster care families closer to Rotherham and investing in improvements so 
that children could remain at home to achieve better outcomes where it 
was safe to do so. 
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Further information was provided on workforce statistics with the reported 
vacancy rate for social workers which was at 17% nationally and in 
Rotherham at 10%.  The latest recruitment round was excellent with 
people wanting to come to work in Rotherham. 
 
The Dedicated Schools Grant was being managed separately and the 
£5 million overspend on the High Needs Block needed to be addressed 
with school partners where there was a higher proportion of SEN, the 
increasing trend on the numbers of children excluded thus requiring high 
quality alternative provision and working with the CCG to ensure there 
was appropriate provision locally for children with complex needs.  Work 
was taking place with the Rotherham Schools’ Forum on a strategy that 
would tackle this over the next few years. 
 
The Strategic Director for Regeneration and Environment described the 
managed process approach to assist in managing the overspends and 
underspends where this could be achieved.  There was robust challenge 
at management team level, a planned management process in place, key 
reviews taking place which could impact on potential service delivery and 
deliver savings in the future.  There were also some key challenges which 
could not be ignored particularly around Planning and Building Control, 
ongoing problem with winter maintenance which was weather dependent,  
street scene and home to school transport which was demand led.  There 
was an overall fleet review plan of action which could reduce the liability 
over future years.  Whilst there were some underspends it was not without 
its challenges to assist in the overall budget balance to Council. 
 
The Strategic Director for Finance and Customer Services also confirmed 
the Directors of Finance and Customers Services and Assistant Chief 
Executive, which were primarily staffing budgets were both 
underspending overall and the majority of this related to vacancies. 
 
In terms of the wider corporate measures work was taking place through 
into year end and final accounts and consideration given to where 
revenue spend could be capitalised. 
 
Actions and delivery of the capital programme had seen some slippage 
which helped free up resources.  The 2016/17 budget had  a £2m set 
aside from capital receipts and intended to be used for any redundancy 
costs required.  Not all this figure was required and thus freed up some of 
the resources to fund transformation revenue spend. In addition, the 
capital receipts received was greater than £2 million, which would feed 
into the MTFS for next year as part of the finalisation of the budget 
proposals.   
 
The Leader of the Council briefly summarised information shared which 
included the pressures on social care in Councils across the country, 
identified the impact on austerity across the board, the need to prioritise 
the most vulnerable people in the community and the challenges on the 
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delivery of priorities for the people of Rotherham in a difficult and financial 
context. 
 
Resolved:-   
 
Revenue 
 
1. That the current 2016/17 forecast overspend of £1.775m, after 

management actions and the allocation of additional in year budget. 
(Paragraph 3.1) be noted. 

 
2. That the specific actions being implemented to challenge planned 

spend between now and the end of March to reduce the forecast 
overspend and minimise the call on reserves (Paragraph 2.7) be 
noted and endorsed. 

 
3.  That any additional actions which could be implemented to help 

manage down the current forecast overspend be recommended. 

 
4. That a detailed Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) High Needs 

Sufficiency Strategy and Financial Plan to address funding and 
provision will be discussed and consulted upon at the 13th January, 
2017 Schools Forum meeting (Paragraph 3.16) be noted. 

 
Capital & Mid-Year Treasury Review 
 
5. That Council be recommended to include the following 

schemes in the 2016/17 Capital Programme (paragraphs 2.13):- 
 

o Capitalisation of Building Repair and Maintenance Costs - 
£157,000 

o Capitalisation of costs relating to Pit House West - £85,000 
o Capitalisation of Grass Cutter - Rother Valley Country Park 

- £35,000 
 
6. That Council be recommended to approve changes to budgets 

identified in Appendix 3 for projects which are already included 
in the Approved Capital Programme. 

 
7. That the position in respect of the Mid-Year Treasury Review be 

noted and Council be recommended to approve the changes to 
the 2016/17 prudential indicators. 

 
154. CALCULATION OF THE COUNCIL TAX BASE FOR 2017/18  

 
 Consideration was given to the report which set out the calculation of the 

Council’s proposed Council Tax base for the forthcoming financial year 
2017/18.    
 
This calculation took into account: the Council’s own Local Council Tax 
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Reduction Scheme (CTRS), discretionary discounts and premiums on 
second homes, projected future tax collection rate in 2017/18 and 
estimates of the changes and adjustments in the tax base that occurred 
during the financial year.   
 
In accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) 
Regulations 2012 governing its calculation, it was determined that the 
Council’s Tax Base for the financial year 2017/18 was 68,235.14 Band D 
Equivalent Properties.  
 
Resolved:-   
 
1. That it be recommended to Council:- 
 

• That Rotherham’s Council Tax Reduction Scheme for 
2017/18 be unchanged from 2016/17. 

• That Council Tax discounts and premiums not be changed 
for 2017/18. 

• That the amount calculated by Rotherham Metropolitan 
Borough Council as its Council Tax Base and those of the 
Parish Councils shown at Appendix A for 2017/18 shall be 
a total of 68,235.14 Band D Equivalent Properties.    

 
155. NEW APPLICATIONS FOR DISCRETIONARY RATE RELIEF TOP UP  

 
 Consideration was given to the report which detailed the applications 

made by British Heart Foundation, a registered charity, for the award of a 
discretionary business rate relief top-up for the premises listed in the 
report.  This was in accordance with the Council’s Discretionary Business 
Rates Relief Policy (approved 24th April 2013). 
  
Resolved:-  That the applications for discretionary business rate relief 
top-up to the registered charity British Heart Foundation for the premises 
listed in this report be refused in accordance with the details set out in 
Section 7 to this report.  
 

156. RURAL RATE RELIEF TOP UP 2016-17  
 

 Consideration was given to the report which detailed the applications 
made by three ratepayers for the award of discretionary business rate 
relief top-up.  Any such award would align these small rural businesses 
with similar ratepayers who benefitted from 100% small business rate 
relief. The top-up relief would only be required for the 2016/17 financial 
year as the Government had announced plans in the Autumn Statement 
to increase rural rate relief to 100% from 1st April, 2017.    
  
Resolved:-  That the applications for discretionary rate relief top-up listed 
in this report be approved in accordance with the details set out in Section 
7 to this report. 
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157. HOUSING RENT 2017/18  
 

 Consideration was given to the report which sought approval for the 
proposed values for the setting of the housing rents and non-dwelling 
rents for 2017-18. 
 
Further information was provided on the changes to the Government’s 
policy on social housing rents resulted in the requirement to reduce 
dwelling rents by 1% over four years from April, 2016.  To comply with the 
legislation rents would be reduced by 1% for a second year from April, 
2017, which would be of welcome relief by tenants. 
 
However, this change to the rent formula from 2016/17 would result in the 
Council receiving less income than under the current formula over four 
years and,  therefore, impact on the Housing Revenue Account and ability 
to maintain quality accommodation for those people that needed it most. 
 
Cabinet Members noted the Government direction to reduce housing rent 
and the apparent policy reversal on working towards rent convergence. 
 
Resolved:- 
 
1. That the contents of the report be noted. 
 
2. That Council be recommended to approve the following 

changes to Housing Rents charges:- 
 

(a) That dwelling rents be reduced by 1% for 2017/18 in line 
with the requirements outlined in the Welfare Reform and 
Work Act 2016. The average dwelling rent for 2017/18 will 
be £73.29 per week over 52 weeks, an average reduction of 
£0.74 per week. 

(b) The average rent for the energy efficient Council 
properties will also reduce by 1% to £94.48 per week, an 
average reduction of £0.95 per week. 

(c) That there is a 1% increase to charges for garage rents, 
communal facilities, laundry facilities and cooking gas in 
2017/18 in line with the increase in Consumer Price Index 
(CPI) as at September 2016. 

 
3. That the draft Housing Revenue Account budget for 2017/18 

(Appendix A) be noted. 
 

158. DISTRICT HEATING SCHEME CHARGES 2017/18  
 

 Consideration was given to a report sought approval for the proposed 
charges for the Council’s District Heating schemes for 2017-18 and which 
examined each of the three distinct schemes taking into account the cost 
of the schemes, weekly pre-payment charge and the impact of the level of 
refunds and tenant arrears owed to the Council.  
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Resolved:- 
 
1. That the contents of the report be noted. 
 
2. That Council be recommended to approve:- 
 

(a) That there be no increase to the unit charge for the pooled 
district heating schemes. 

a) That there be no increase to the pre-payment weekly 
charge for the pooled and unmetered scheme at 
Beeversleigh. 

b) That there be no increase to the unit KWh charge at the 
Swinton district heating scheme 

c) That a further review of the performance of the pooled 
schemes be undertaken in 2017/18 including the extent to 
which full cost recovery has been achieved.   

 
159. LEASEHOLDER SERVICE CHARGE INCREASES  

 
 Consideration was given to the report which set out proposals to increase 

the current annual service charges and to introduce a range of fixed 
administration charges in respect of service delivery to Council 
leaseholders, including increasing the administration and management 
from £60 to £130, and for those that had communal cleaning to increase 
from £26 to £98 in the next financial year. 
 
The proposals would result in the average annual service charge 
increasing from approximately £212 per leaseholder to £377 which 
equated to a 78% increase, although leaseholders who did not receive 
communal cleaning services would see a lower annual increase of 
approximately 50%. 
 
It was necessary to increase charges because the Council did not 
currently recover the full cost of services which were delivered to 
leaseholders. Consequently, these proposals were a continuation of the 
progression towards full cost recovery and had been consulted upon, the 
principle of which was approved by Cabinet following submission of an 
earlier Leasehold Income Collection report on 11th April, 2016. 
 
It was proposed to provide a full cost breakdown each year for each 
leaseholder as part of their charge. 
 
Cabinet Members welcomed the hard work that had taken place to 
achieve this position, which had been undertaken in full consultation with 
leaseholders as part of the process. 
 
Resolved:- 
 
1. That the proposed changes to the annual leasehold service charges 
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for 2017, as set out within sections 4.1.1 and 4.1.2, be approved 
 
2. That all annual services charges, other than Ground Rent, be 

variable in future, with the charges being based on actual cost to the 
Council, as set out within section 4.1.3. 

 
3. That the introduction of fixed administration charges for ad-hoc 

services, as set out within section 4.1.4, be approved. 
 
4. That the proposals to introduce further charge items in future in 

order to progress towards full cost recovery, as set out within section 
4.1.5., be approved. 

 
160. A618 GROWTH CORRIDOR  

 
 Consideration was given to the report which detailed the economic growth 

sites in the south of Rotherham around the A618 growth corridor as well 
as existing developments. The largest potential development was at the 
Pit House West site, currently being progressed by Gulliver’s for a leisure 
facility and proposals to expand the Vector 31 employment site.   
 
The highway improvements were currently confined to four existing 
junctions on the A618 and A57 network. A bid, with an Outline Business 
Case for fully funding these highway improvements, was submitted to the 
Sheffield City Region (SCR) Combined Authority on 24th October, 2016.  
The Outline Business Case was approved to move to a full submission, 
and the Final Business Case was submitted to the SCR on 11th 
November, 2016. 
 
From correspondence with the SCR, it had been stated that funding for 
the improvements (the ‘A618 Growth Corridor’) would only be made for 
financial year 2016/17. The value of the works that were deliverable in 
2016/17 – effectively Phase 1 of the project - was £759,000. Any further 
and later works – Phase 2 - in the area would have to be the subject of a 
further bid, or funded by non-SCR sources. 
 
It was known that it would be necessary to conduct some works in 
2017/18 onwards and to undertake further studies to examine improved 
means of access to developments in the area. Funding for this was not 
currently allocated from any source. 
 
It was, therefore, proposed that the allocation of up to £384,000 for Phase 
2 of the A618 Growth Corridor be approved from the £10m allocation for 
Highway Improvement Works, approved as part of the Capital Strategy 
2016-21 and that the Phase 1 works be completed utilising the Phase 2 
funding if the Phase 1 works were not complete before the end of the 
financial year 2016/17. 
 
The Strategic Director for Regeneration and Environment provided an 
explanation about funding proposals and risks for Phase 1 and Phase 2, 
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what the works entailed and the benefits and improvements along the 
A618 Growth Corridor, including the visitors to Rother Valley Country Park 
and Gullivers.  It was suggested and agreed that the financial spend be 
closely monitored. 
 
The Chief Executive pointed out that the A618 growth corridor was one of 
the key things that came out of the consultation undertaken as part of the 
development by Gullivers and sought to address some of the key issues 
from residents along with job creation linked to these two sites.  
 
Resolved:- 
 
1. That the allocation of up to £384,000 for Phase 2 of the A618 Growth 

Corridor be approved from the £10m allocation for Highway Improvement 
Works, approved as part of the Capital Strategy 2016-21. 

 

2. That the Phase 1 works be completed utilising the Phase 2 funding if the 
Phase 1 works are not complete before the end of the financial year 
2016/17. 

 
 


